
 
 

BOCA GRANDE HISTORIC PRESERVATION BOARD 
WOMAN’S CLUB ROOM  

BOCA GRANDE COMMUNITY CENTER 
131 FIRST STREET WEST, BOCA GRANDE, FL 33921 

 
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 13, 2013  

10:00 AM 
 

AGENDA 
 

1. Call to Order/Roll Call/Review of Affidavit of Publication 

2. Approval of 1-31-13 and 2-13-13 Minutes 

3. March is Archaeology Month  

4. Public Hearing on Special Certificates of Appropriateness (COA) Cases 

(For public review, plans for the COA cases are available at the Reference Library, Boca 
Grande Community Center, 131 First Street West, Boca Grande, starting March 6, 2013.) 
 

A. COA2013-00011 Gasparilla Inn Rehab 500 Palm Ave.  Boca Grande Fl 
33921 
The proposed project is part of the ongoing rehabilitation and maintenance of the Inn.  
 

B. COA2012-00135  851 Palm Avenue,  851 Palm Ave, Boca Grande Fl 33921   
The proposed project entails the construction of a new residence on the subject parcel. 
 

5. Discussion about the Boca Grande Historic District 

6. Items by the Public; Committee Members; Staff 

7. Adjournment – Next Meeting Date:  April 10, 2013   
 

Any person appealing a decision made at this hearing must ensure a record of the proceedings is made.  In 
accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, Reasonable Accommodations will be made upon request. If 
you are in need of a Reasonable Accommodation or would like additional information, please contact Janet Miller 
at 533-8583.   
 

To receive agendas by e-mail, contact jmiller@leegov.com. 
 
 

mailto:jmiller@leegov.com
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MINUTES REPORT 

BOCA GRANDE HISTORIC PRESERVATION BOARD 

JANUARY 31, 2013 

 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT:   STAFF PRESENT: 

Bill Caldwell III, Vice Chair    John Fredyma, Asst. Cty. Atty. (by phone) 

Paul Eddy     Janet Miller, Recording Secretary 

Rebecca Paterson, Chair   Gloria Sajgo, Principal Planner, Planning 

Richard Robb 

Tim Seibert 

William Winterer 

     

MEMBERS ABSENT: 

Dana Robinette 

  

Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order – 10:00 a.m./Review of Affidavit of Publication 

 

Ms. Paterson, Chair, called the meeting to order. 

 

A roll call was taken showing that Becky Paterson, Bill Caldwell, Richard Robb, Bill Winterer, Paul 

Eddy, and Edward (Tim) Seibert were present.  Dana Robinette was absent. 

 

Mr. Fredyma, Assistant County Attorney, certified the affidavit of publication and entered it into the 

record (by phone). 

 

Agenda Item 2 – Approval of Minutes from the July 25, 2012 Meeting 

 

Mr. Caldwell made a motion to approve the July 25, 2012 meeting minutes, seconded by Mr. 

Winterer.  The motion was called and passed 6-0. 

 

Agenda Item 3 – Public Hearing on Special Certificates of Appropriateness (COA) 

 

A. COA2012-00143 – Glerum Residence, 151 Palm Avenue, Boca Grande, FL 33921 

 

Ms. Sajgo reviewed the staff report and recommendations (attached). 

 

Mr. Seibert stated that the scale of the house is what we have been asking for, it suits the lot and 

neighborhood, and should be approved. 

 

Mr. Winterer agreed with Mr. Seibert’s comments and felt this was a handsome house. 

 

Ms. Paterson opened this item for public comment. 

 

Mr. Tim Krebs, Architect for the project, felt staff described the house very well in the staff report.  He 

noted this project had been challenging due to the flood plain. 
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Ms. Corinna Hammond recommended that a cistern be installed under the house.  From looking at the 

plans, she felt gutters could be placed around the pool or around the house.  She was in favor of all 

new homes having a cistern installed as they are very beneficial especially when the water table in 

Florida goes down.  Although it is expensive, it saves a lot of money on the monthly water bill. 

 

Mr. Krebs stated he appreciated her comment and that he would make this suggestion to his client. 

 

There were no further public comments. 

 

Mr. Robb made a motion to approve the project as presented by the applicant and make a 

finding that the proposed project has been designated under Chapter 22 of the Land 

Development Code and on the basis of staff analysis, the project is in compliance with Chapter 

22, and the design guidelines of the Boca Grande Historic District, seconded by Mr. Seibert.  The 

motion was called and passed 6-0. 

 

B. COA2012-00158 – McGovern Residence, 291 Park Avenue, Boca Grande, FL 33921 

 

Ms. Sajgo reviewed the staff report and recommendations (attached). 

 

Mr. Robb asked if the jalousie windows would stay as they are. 

 

Ms. Sajgo clarified that the awning windows and porch would be removed and replaced with casement 

windows. 

 

Mr. Eddy stated he was very familiar with this house and had viewed the interior and exterior several 

times.  He also reviewed the plans with the homeowner to get their thoughts.  In discussions with the 

applicant, there are apparently no objections from the neighbors.  He felt this proposal would give the 

house an attractive appearance and was a good use of space.  He stated that staff and the applicant had 

worked well together and he recommended approval once public input is taken. 

 

Mr. Winterer agreed with Mr. Eddy’s comments and felt the streetscape would be improved with this 

proposal. 

 

Ms. Paterson opened this item for public comment. 

 

Mr. Jim Scott from J. Scott Drafting stated he had worked closely with staff to come up with the 

current proposal.  He noted they had maintained the appearance of the house as close as possible to the 

point that the changes would not be noticed by the untrained eye. 

 

Ms. Paterson was very favorable to having the vinyl siding replaced with hardiplank as proposed by 

the applicant. 

 

There were no further public comments. 

 

Mr. Caldwell made a motion to approve the project as presented by the applicant and make a 

finding that the proposed project has been designated under Chapter 22 of the Land 

Development Code and on the basis of staff analysis, the proposed project is in compliance with 

the Secretary of Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation and Chapter 22 of the Land 

Development Code, seconded by Mr. Eddy.  The motion was called and passed 6-0. 
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C. COA2012-00137 – Gasparilla Inn Beach Club Sign #2, End of 5
th

 Street West at Gilchrist 

Intersection, Boca Grande, FL 33921 

 

Ms. Sajgo reviewed the staff report and recommendations (attached). 

 

Mr. Leo Pflager with Leo Pflager Construction stated his company was handling the signage work for 

the Gasparilla Inn.  This particular sign will be sitting up in a solid area, built out of wood, and the 

architecture will match the building. 

 

Mr. Robb asked if there had been any consideration for tying the new signage in with some 

landscaping or some approach to that area in regards to Gilchrist Road. 

 

Mr. Seibert stated the Boca Grande Community Planning Panel, which is still in existence, had already 

designed, along with their landscape architect, a signage system for the historic district in Boca 

Grande.  He was in favor of continuing the signage proposals to the February 13
th

 meeting to give the 

Board a chance to review the designs approved by the Boca Grande Community Planning Panel.  He 

also noted that a new bridge would be built soon, which would entail additional signage.  All of these 

signs should be coordinated if we are to truly be a historic district. 

 

Ms. Paterson stated that the Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board has been particularly concerned 

with signage, especially when a previous member, Hank Browne, was on the Board.  Postponing a 

decision to the February 13
th

 meeting would give the applicant an opportunity to work with the 

Community Planning Panel between now and then. 

 

Ms. Paterson opened this item for public comment. 

 

Mr. Bob Fletcher stated he was not opposed or in support of this proposal.  He noted that he lived on 

Gilchrist and that the residents had been working on the Gilchrist parking situation.  He felt signage 

was a big part of that effort.  He was in favor of the Board postponing action until the group working 

on the Gilchrist Beautification Plan meet with the Inn’s representatives to see if they could come up 

with reasonable signage.  He agreed with comments by Mr. Seibert that there has been neglect 

throughout the area concerning signage.  He also noted that Bob Green was currently working on 

county signage for the Community Center, Crowninshield House, as well as signage for organizations 

using the building.  If everyone meets together, they could come up with a solution.  He showed an 

example of a sign. 

 

Mr. Seibert stated a sign was needed saying we are a historic district.  There are also different kinds of 

information signs being worked on by the County.  All these signs should be coordinated in order to be 

a true historic district. 

 

Mr. Winterer agreed that the community can make more intelligent decisions when they have more 

input from all the various groups.  If the Boca Grande Community Panel came up with a design, the 

Board should have a chance to view it. 

 

Ms. Paterson stated that at this point it would be up to the petitioner on whether they want to proceed 

today or postpone their approval to February in order to give them an opportunity to meet with others 

concerned with signage. 
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Ms. Sajgo noted that all three signs (COA2012-00137, COA2012-00138, and COA2012-00139) 

proposed would be on private property whereas the proposal for Gilchrist Avenue is for public areas.  

She reviewed the exact placement of all three signs on the Gasparilla grounds.  Ms. Sajgo also noted, 

for informational purposes, that the Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board had the authority to look 

at the design prepared by the Boca Grande Community Planning Panel, but that design had not actually 

been adopted.  Therefore, the Board’s decision should be based on whether or not the proposals meet 

the Secretary of Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. 

 

Ms. Paterson agreed that the proposals would no doubt meet all requirements, but that the Gilchrist 

group was looking for compatibility.  Although aesthetics is not something decided by the Boca 

Grande Historic Preservation board, it might be worth the applicant’s time to get together with others 

before our next meeting. 

 

Mr. Robb stated this would simply be an opportunity to tie some things together and should not be 

looked at as a rejection or refusal.  Mr. Robb noted that, as long as he had been on the Board, he has 

been a proponent of having an environmental graphics manual in order to have some consistency in 

font, size, color, and shape.  This is merely an opportunity to pull different groups together in harmony 

to make one package that is acceptable to all parties. 

 

Mr. Pflager stated they would not object to having the three sign proposals continued to the February 

13, 2013 meeting. 

 

Ms. Corinna Hammond stated that she did not have any problem with COA2012-00137 or COA2012-

00138, but she did have a comment on COA2012-00139 (Tennis Club sign) which is at the end of 

Gilchrist and visible from the right-of-way.  She noted the Inn itself did not have a sign.  As you look 

at the Tennis Club, it has a gable end on the street.  Her suggestion was that across the top along the 

gable end it could say, in tasteful letters, “Gasparilla Inn Tennis.”  She did not feel it needed to be by 

the street especially when the tennis courts are visible. 

 

Mr. Caldwell stated that the Board’s scope and authority is restricted.  The applicant has made an 

application for something that is on their property which most likely complies with all regulations.   

He noted there have been parking problems on Gilchrist Avenue for a long time especially when there 

are church events or events held by the Gasparilla Inn.  A plan should be made to mix in some parking, 

landscaping, and signage in order to beautify the Gilchrist area.  However, the Board does not have the 

authority to turn down a proposal that follows the basic guidelines.  All the Board can do is ask the 

Gasparilla Inn to be tolerant of the process of trying to come up with a master plan of Gilchrist and a 

coordination of the signs that will include county signage as well and that they work with the 

Community Planning Panel and the Gilchrist group. 

 

After further discussion between the Board, staff, and applicant, Mr. Winterer made motion to 

continue all three cases (COA2012-00137, COA2012-00138, and COA2012-00139) to the 

February 13, 2013 meeting at 10:00 a.m. in the Woman’s Club Room, seconded by Mr. Eddy.  

The motion was called and passed 6-0. 

 

Mr. Damioli with the Gasparilla Inn stated he agreed with the fact that the Tennis Club sign could be 

handled differently and may not need to have a sign out in the front.  He proposed withdrawing that 

particular request (COA2012-00139), but to move forward with the other two Beach Club signs since 

they meet all criteria.  He also noted for the record that no lights were proposed for either sign 

intentionally because they do not want a lit sign for either request.  Mr. Damioli explained that these 
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signs were necessary because the public does not realize that the Beach Club is a private facility.  

These signs would help alleviate this confusion. 

 

Mr. Winterer agreed to strike his earlier motion to continue the three signs to the February 13
th

 

meeting and reopen COA2012-00137 & COA2012-00138.  Mr. Eddy agreed to this as well.  The 

motion was called and passed 6-0. 

 

Ms. Sajgo gave another overview of her staff report for COA2012-00137 and recommended approval. 

 

Mr. Fletcher stated he was neither opposed or in favor of the proposal.  Although he was glad that Mr. 

Damioli would work with the Boca Grande Community Planning Panel on the Tennis Club sign, he 

hoped they would follow Mr. Seibert’s lead on all the signs even though they are on private property.  

He felt all signage on the island, including Lee County sings, should be coordinated whether or not 

they are on public or private land. 

 

Mr. Robb made a motion to approve the project as presented by the applicant with the condition 

that there be no lights on the sign and make a finding that the proposed project has been 

designated under Chapter 22 of the LDC and on the basis of staff analysis, the proposed project 

that as approved is in compliance with the Secretary of the Interior Standards for Rehabilitation 

and Chapter 22 of the LDC, seconded by Mr. Winterer.  The motion was called and passed 5-1.  

Mr. Seibert was opposed. 
  

D. COA2012-00138 – Gasparilla Inn Beach Club Sign #1, Gilchrist Avenue, Boca Grande, FL 

33921 

 

Ms. Sajgo reviewed the staff report and recommendations (attached). 

 

Ms. Paterson opened this item for public comment, but no additional public wished to comment. 

 

Mr. Winterer made a motion to approve the project as presented by the applicant with the 

condition that there be no lights on the sign and make a finding that the proposed project has 

been designated under Chapter 22 of the LDC and on the basis of staff analysis, the proposed 

project that as approved is in compliance with the Secretary of the Interior Standards for 

Rehabilitation and Chapter 22 of the LDC, seconded by Mr. Robb.  The motion was called and 

passed 5-1.  Mr. Seibert was opposed. 

 

E. COA2012-00139 – Gasparilla Inn Tennis Club, 5
th

 Street W at Gilchrist Avenue, Boca 

Grande, FL 33921 

 

This case was withdrawn by the applicant, Jack Damioli, representing the Gasparilla Inn. 

 

Agenda Item 4 – Items by the Public; Committee Members; Staff 

 

Public – None 

 

Committee Members – None 
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Staff 
 

Ms. Sajgo stated that “Election of Officers” would be discussed at next month’s meeting.  She noted 

that both the Chair and Vice Chair had served a two year term.  This would mean that Ms. Paterson 

could not qualify to serve as Chair and Mr. Caldwell would not qualify to serve as Vice Chair.  

However, they would qualify for other offices. 

 

Agenda Item 5 – Adjournment – Next Meeting Date 

 

Mr. Robb made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Winterer.  The meeting adjourned at 

10:50 a.m. 

 

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, February 13, 2013, at 10:00 a.m. in the Boca Grande 

Community Center. 
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MINUTES REPORT 

BOCA GRANDE HISTORIC PRESERVATION BOARD 

FEBRUARY 13, 2013 

 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT:   STAFF PRESENT: 

Bill Caldwell III, Vice Chair    John Fredyma, Asst. Cty. Atty. (by phone) 

Rebecca Paterson, Chair   Janet Miller, Recording Secretary 

Richard Robb     Gloria Sajgo, Principal Planner, Planning 

Dana Robinette 

Tim Seibert 

William Winterer 

     

MEMBERS ABSENT: 

Paul Eddy 

 

Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order – 10:00 a.m./Review of Affidavit of Publication 

 

Ms. Paterson, Chair, called the meeting to order. 

 

A roll call was taken showing that Richard Robb, Dana Robinette, William Winterer, Bill Caldwell, 

Becky Paterson, and Edward (Tim) Seibert were present.  Paul Eddy was absent. 

 

Mr. Fredyma, Assistant County Attorney, certified the affidavit of publication and entered it into the 

record (by phone). 

 

Agenda Item 2 – Election of Officers 

 

Ms. Paterson made a motion to nominate Bill Caldwell as Chair, seconded by Mr. Winterer.  The 

motion was called and passed 6-0. 

 

Mr. Winterer made a motion to nominate Becky Paterson as Vice Chair, seconded by Mr. 

Seibert.  The motion was called and passed 6-0. 

 

Agenda Item 3 – Public Hearing on Special Certificates of Appropriateness (COA) 

 

A. COA2013-00010 – Fust Library Stair Rehabilitation 1041 10
th

 St W, Boca Grande, FL 33921 

 

Ms. Sajgo reviewed her staff report and recommendations. 

 

Mr. John Bednerik, Executive Director for the Johann Fust Library Foundation (property owner), 

expressed how concerned the Foundation is in making sure the property retains its historic character.  

At the same time, it needs to be a practical, usable facility.  Since approximately 5,000 people per 

month use the Reference Room facility, it is anticipated they will now use the Fust Library facility as it 

will be the main library for the Island.  This number includes young people and people with some 

issues with mobility.  He noted the stairs would be replaced with similar material that is supposedly 

indistinguishable.  He introduced Michael Epstein from Seibert Architects to go over any technical 

questions. 
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Mr. Epstein stated that staff covered the fact that this is a life/safety issue.  He noted that if a stair has 

any more than a ¼ inch difference in riser heights from one stair to the next, it is a trip hazard.  In this 

instance, the stair is off by a full inch.  The stair has continued to settle over the years and it is believed 

that this deterioration will continue to worsen over time.  The parties involved are fully aware that the 

front steps are a main character defining feature of this facility, which is why great expense and effort 

is being expended. 

 

Ms. Paterson asked about the railings. 

 

Mr. Epstein stated the railings would be removed and then put back in the same location.  He noted 

that originally no railings were installed, so the railings are not original to the building. 

 

Ms. Robinette asked whether anyone had been hurt on these stairs so far. 

 

Mr. Epstein stated he was not aware of any injuries; however, it is anticipated that there will be more 

traffic on the stairs since this will be the main library.  In addition, a lot of programs are planned, 

which will draw more people.  In light of that, he felt this was the right time to get the stairs fixed. 

 

Mr. Caldwell opened this item for public comment.   No public input was received. 

 

Mr. Winterer stated the Library was the pride of the Island and that we need to do whatever is 

necessary to make it whole.  He made a motion to approve the project as presented by the 

applicant and make a finding that the proposed project has been designated under Chapter 22 of 

the LDC and on the basis of staff analysis, the proposed project as approved is in compliance 

with the Secretary of Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation and Chapter 22 of the LDC, 

seconded by Ms. Robinette.  The motion was called and passed 6-0. 

  

B. COA2013-00008 Johnson Residence, 1300 13
th

 St W, Boca Grande, FL 33921 

 

Ms. Sajgo stated the original proposal for this project was mailed to the Board and made available at 

the Reference Room for the public to view.  However, she noted that last night she had received a new 

site plan without elevations from the applicant’s representatives.  Since the Historic Preservation Board 

is entitled to have all the plans ahead of time to adequately visualize the project, she recommended 

withdrawing this case.  This would allow everyone, including the public, to have an opportunity to 

review everything. 

 

Mr. Hartsell from the Pavese Law Firm, representing the applicants, introduced himself and noted that 

Ray Fenton, Architect for the project, was available for questions as well.  He explained that the reason 

the plans were revised was in response to a meeting that Mr. Fenton had with the neighbors regarding 

their concern on how close the new house would be to the rear property setback line.  The revisions are 

strictly for the purpose of addressing that concern in order to move the house farther away from the 

neighbors.  The original proposal was for the new house to be constructed 10 feet, 2 inches from the 

rear property line.  To accommodate the neighbors, Mr. Fenton proposed to staff that the new house be 

moved north by 9 feet, 10 inches so that it would be conforming with the 20 foot rear setback. 

 

Ms. Paterson stated she did not see how the Board could approve or deny something without having in 

front of them exactly what they are supposed to be approving/denying. 
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Mr. Hartsell stated that before the Johnson’s can purchase this house, they need to know if what they 

are proposing would be acceptable to the Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board.  He noted they had 

a scheduled closing for Friday, 2/15/13.  Before the effort began to appease the neighbors, they had 

gotten a recommendation of approval from staff.  He expressed concern that by trying to address the 

concerns of the neighbors, there case would be withdrawn or postponed.  He stated for the record that 

they did not wish to do either of those options. 

 

Ms. Sajgo reviewed how the changes in the revised plan would affect the eastern portion of the 

property.  However, she did not know by how much because she did not have the elevations. 

 

Mr. Winterer asked if anyone had talked to the sellers about postponing the closing. 

 

Mr. Hartsell stated he had not discussed that option and that it was his understanding that the seller was 

not willing to postpone the closing.  If the Board does not feel they have had ample time to review the 

revised plans, then he proposed withdrawing the new proposal and just staying with what the Board 

originally received noting they would be willing to come back later for an amendment or change. 

 

Mr. Seibert stated his objection was the 10 foot setback as it should be 20 feet.  He felt the architect 

could move that element forward so that it would have approximately the same setback as the old 

house.  He asked if this would be one lot that will never be subdivided or two lots. 

 

Mr. Hartsell stated it would be one lot, but that he could not say it would never be subdivided.  It has 

been designed in a way that allows for future subdivision so that there could be two homes.  At this 

current time, it is not the intent of the property owners to do that. 

 

Due to a question by Mr. Seibert, Mr. Hartsell confirmed that the Johnson’s have a large family, 

including their own children as well as grandchildren, and they want to be able to accommodate them. 

 

Due to a question by Mr. Winterer, staff reviewed what changes would need to occur on the east 

property line due to the new proposal. 

 

Mr. Fredyma stated (by phone) that one of the concerns is that he was not certain staff’s 

recommendation would be the same knowing that the applicant has an intention or ability to do 

something else that might be more acceptable or appropriate.  He also noted that if the Board decides 

they will only focus on the current proposal versus the new proposal received by staff last night, the 

Board still knows a new proposal is out there because staff has seen it. 

 

Ms. Sajgo also noted that staff’s recommendation was made available to the public and that negative 

feedback was received from the neighbors who had valid concerns.  She recommended the Board 

continue the case to give the neighbors a chance to see how their concerns would be addressed. 

 

Mr. Caldwell stated that the applicant’s proposal was placed on the agenda and that their 

representatives had a right to be heard.  The Board agreed. 

 

Ms. Sajgo reviewed her initial staff report and recommendations.  She noted the Cowperthwaits had 

obtained an attorney who was unable to attend today and that they were requesting a continuance.  She 

also stated she had gotten correspondence indicating the Vanbeurens want a continuance as well since 

they are out of town.  If the Board moves forward, Ms. Sajgo noted she would like to add two 

conditions.  The first condition would be that the applicant must obtain an approved site specific 

determination from DEP allowing the construction of the proposed project seaward of the coastal 
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construction line as presented to the Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board.  The second condition 

would be that any future changes to the plan will need to be brought back before this Board. 

 

Ms. Robinette stated for the record that she had a conflict of interest because the Johnson House is 

actually still the Robinette residence.  She is the owner of the subject property.  Ms. Robinette 

submitted her Voting Conflict form (Form 8B). 

 

Mr. Fenton discussed the meeting he had with the neighbors.  He also explained that he initially 

thought the rear yard setback line was a side yard.  If he had known it was a rear yard setback, he 

would have designed the building differently.  However, he said it was easy to change this by sliding 

the building north and reconfiguring a small storage room.  With these revisions, they would have a 20 

foot setback instead of the 10 feet, 2 inches proposed.  He had copies of the new site plan if the Board 

was interested.  The new changes have caused confusion, so he was in favor of just staying with the 

original submittal.  He noted the Johnson’s interest is very much in the historic preservation of the 

existing structure and to have additional bedrooms since they have a large family and are family 

oriented.  He stated the Johnson’s have no intention of subdividing this into two parcels unless they 

have to.  They think of it as one parcel.  Mr. Fenton noted they would be: 1) reusing the existing 

garage; 2) more or less duplicate the existing structure; 3) using the same bricks and tiles; and, 4) 

reproducing the windows, doors and shutters. 

 

Due to a question by Mr. Robb, Mr. Fenton clarified that although there are few requests for a variance 

to setbacks, the principal one discussed today is the southerly property line.  It is currently proposed at 

10 feet, 2 inches, but they are willing to change it to 20 feet. 

 

Mr. Robb stated he had joined this Board because he lives in a historic district and had a personal 

experience where a 20 foot setback from a neighbor ultimately became a 30 inch setback.  This was 

approved by the Lee County Historic Preservation Board back when they were handling Boca Grande 

cases.  As a result of this, Mr. Robb stated he is sensitive to setbacks and approval systems.  The sense 

of urgency over the pending closing adds stress to all parties concerned. 

 

Mr. Hartsell stated they would like to get the Board’s review and recommendations with regards to the 

design.  If there are changes that need to be made or recommendations from this Board regarding 

design changes that ought to be considered or incorporated, this could be handled with conditions that 

are part of the Board’s approval. 

 

Mr. Caldwell opened this item for public comment. 

 

Mrs. Chris Cowperthwait, an adjacent property owner speaking on behalf of herself, the Vanbeurens 

who are out of town, the Bectons who are out of town, and Deb Martin, stated the following: 

 

 The neighbors mentioned are requesting a continuance because they did not feel they had 

ample time to study the plans.  Mrs. Cowperthwait and the neighbors feel it is a complicated set 

of plans. 

 

 She and the neighbors feel as if this is being rushed through without giving the neighbors and 

the abutters an opportunity to study these plans more closely. 

 



BGHPB 

February 13, 2013                                                                                                Page 5 of 8 

 Her letters (attached) represent what she thinks, but is not based on legal knowledge.  Legal 

counsel was hired yesterday afternoon, but they could not attend this meeting on such short 

notice. 

 

 Regarding the setback, although it is being said that they are being nice to the neighbors, what 

they seem to want is a favor from the neighbors and then are retracting their request.  The 20 

foot setback is what they should abide by.  She and the neighbors object to the 10 foot setback. 

 

 Mrs. Cowperthwait also objects to the request for variances based on a hypothetical division of 

the Johnson property into two lots.  This division is shown as the eastern boundary of Shore 

Lane on the map.  The owners will buy one lot and one deed.  At some point in the future, they 

can come up with a subdivision line that allows them to split it in half.  She felt it was their plan 

to make this subdivisable or they would not be asking for variances from a hypothetical setback 

line.  The applicant could live on this property for two or three years and decide they want to 

move and the subdivision will already be approved. 

 

 She felt they should first get the property subdivided along whatever line is determined and 

then consider building the house.  She was not aware that you could build another house on 

something that is considered to be one lot. 

 

 She also objected to where they are placing it.  They have a sizable piece of property.  

Assuming they split it in half, it would measure approximately 100 feet by 125 feet.  They are 

now proposing to put a 37 foot high two-story 20 feet by 40 feet house at the southeast corner 

of the property.  Even with the setbacks, it is only going to be 20 feet from her property and 20 

feet from the Vanbeuren’s property.  They have plenty of property to work with enabling them 

to move the house into a better location where it is more central to the parcel itself. 

 

 Mrs. Cowperthwait stated her last concern is about the density in development and the lot 

coverage on this entire lot.  She noted the Johnsons want to add a bedroom and a bath, an 

outdoor living room, an expanded kitchen to the main house, a new house with 5 bedrooms, 5 

baths, two living rooms, a kitchen, a two car garage, a carport, and additional terracing.  It will 

be approximately 2,800 to 2,900 square feet.  She felt this was excessive for something that is 

now one lot in a historic district.  There are aesthetics in a historic district that does not call for 

so grand a design. 

 

Due to a question by Mr. Robb, Ms. Sajgo reviewed the notice requirements. 

 

Mr. Donald Pais, resident of 13
th

 street since 1991, stated he was neither in support or opposition of 

this project but was interested in learning about the process and the responsibility of the Board because 

he had been receiving conflicting comments on it.  He was told by some that the major function of this 

Board is to look at changes to buildings in the historic district, which is a worthy goal.  He 

complimented staff because the architect supplied him with data on how staff comes up with their 

analysis.  He found it to be professional and it would answer anyone’s questions about the process.   

Mr. Pais stated he was confused about setbacks and zoning because he thought it was under someone 

else’s purview although he acknowledged it had impacts on the projects this Board is supposed to 

approve.  Mr. Pais noted he was not affected by this project because he lived across the street, but was 

reassured by the good work staff did in terms of the architecture.  He made one suggestion dealing 

with the height of buildings.  He noted there were only four buildings on 13
th

 Street, so the elevation of 
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this project could have an impact on that whole area.  Therefore, he thought the Board might want to 

consider getting more elevations of the surrounding districts as part of their process. 

 

Mr. Hartsell stated the following: 

 

 Regarding notice requirements, Mr. Hartsell stated there was a notice for Historic Preservation 

Board meetings and that the notice requirements were met.  Due to a request from the Zoning 

Director, Mr. Fenton met with the affected neighbors and overnighted plans to the neighbors 

who were out of town.  He felt they went above and beyond the minimum requirements in 

terms of notice to make sure everyone was aware of what was going on. 

 

 As a result of these meeting, they became aware of the concerns about the 20 foot setback and 

tried to address that quickly before this meeting which has led to a certain degree of the 

confusion. 

 

 He distributed an aerial and referred the Board to the red roof tiled properties, which were 

owned by the Robinettes and the Cowperthwaits.  He noted that the Cowperthwaits building 

was also closer than 20 feet to the rear setback line.   

 

 He explained that Mr. Fenton did not believe there would be setback problems because often 

you would think of the front of the property facing the Gulf and the rear of the property facing 

the east.  The Cowperthwaits/Johnson property line would feel like a side setback, which is 

required to be 10 feet instead of 20 feet.  However, the required rear setback is 20 feet, which 

they are willing to comply with. 

 

 Although he understood the Cowperthwait’s request for a postponement, he pointed out that 

what is being proposed is permissible and compatible and it is noted in the staff report that it 

meets all the requirements of the Boca Grande Historic Preservation District. 

 

 There are other permits to seek such as DEP, but they must start with the Historic Preservation 

Board first because whatever goes to DEP must meet the Historic Board’s standards. 

 

 He reviewed the zoning relief’s being requested from Zoning, but noted the only one that was a 

concern was Number 3 dealing with a rear setback of 10 feet, 2 inches instead of 20 feet.  

However, they feel this can be addressed with relatively minor modifications to the plan so that 

the 20 foot setback can be met.  He noted this could be made a condition of the approval. 

 

 He did not disagree that the public and adjacent neighbors should have the right to give public 

input; but he did not feel they should have veto authority on how many rooms the Johnson’s 

have or the design of the house as long as it meets all the zoning requirements. 

 

 He thanked staff for their quick and thorough review, but did not feel it was an expedited 

review as had been suggested earlier.  He felt it was done in the timeframes that are called for 

by the Historic Preservation Ordinance.  He noted that everyone had received notice. 

 

Mr. Seibert made a comment on the mass/height of the building.  He noted the elevation had to start at 

11 feet, so by law this has increased by 4 feet for the first floor.  You then have a 10 foot story, a 1 foot 

floor, an 8 foot ceiling, and then the second floor.  This takes you to a 35 foot elevation.  He did not 

see anything wrong with this and stated that a 10 foot ceiling height was reasonable. 
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Ms. Paterson stated that although it was not the Board’s job to decide on the merit of objections, it is 

their job to consider them.  She was hesitant to approve this project with a condition of the 20 foot 

setback because it has been said that this will change the building.  The Board does not have the 

opportunity to see the changes.  She did not see how we could approve one half and not the other.   

 

Ms. Paterson made a motion to continue this case.  It failed for lack of a second. 

 

Mr. Caldwell felt this would be a simple job to adjust the building to accommodate the extra 10 feet.  

The big issue is that they will retain the look of the existing house.  He did not feel this setback was a 

serious issue. 

 

Ms. Paterson stated the setback was not the only objection from the neighbors.  She noted the biggest 

issue was that the neighbors are merely asking for more time.  She noted the applicant would not be 

able to rush the DEP or Zoning process, so they should not rush the Historic process due to a closing.  

If the applicants cannot wait, then they should close on the house and take their chances, the same way 

they are going to take their chances with DEP and Zoning. 

 

Mr. Hartsell stated this was a six million dollar transaction, so it is not a simple matter of the applicant 

taking their chances.  Regarding the other permits, they are confident they will be able to get them.  

However, they must start by getting their plan approved by the Historic Board.  Staff has reviewed this 

proposal and state it meets the requirements.  So far, he had not heard an objection based on historic 

preservation concerns.  If they were not in the circumstance where this closing is coming up, the 

Johnson’s would be fine with giving the neighbors more time to review the plans. 

 

Per Ms. Paterson’s request, Mr. Fenton distributed the revised site plan. 

 

Ms. Sajgo noted for the record that the public had not seen this revised site plan and that we do not 

have the elevations associated with it. 

 

Mr. Seibert felt the revised plan made good sense.  He asked the architect to develop the elevations 

with great sensitivity and elegance so that it matches the original building. 

 

Mr. Robb stated the Johnson’s have impeccable taste.  He noted everything they have done has been 

“top notch” so he did not see why they would suddenly violate that. 

 

Mr. Robb made a motion to accept the plans with the following conditions: 1) There must be a 20 

foot rear yard setback rather than the 10 foot, 2 inch setback; 2) The applicant must obtain an 

approved site specific determination from DEP allowing the construction of the proposed project 

seaward of the Coastal Construction Line as presented to the Boca Grande Historic Preservation 

Board; 3) Any future changes to the plans approved by Boca Grande Historic Preservation 

Board must be brought back to the Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board for its review and 

approval regardless of the reason for the changes; and, 4) Make a finding that the proposed 

project as approved is in compliance with the Secretary of Interior’s Standards for 

Rehabilitation and Chapter 22 of the Land Development Code, seconded by Mr. Winterer.  The 

motion was called and passed 4-1.  Ms. Paterson was opposed.  Mrs. Robinette abstained. 
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After further discussion, it was determined that if staff saw that the new plans kept the same flow that 

this one has, they would be happy for staff to approve it administratively.  If staff has an issue, it can 

be brought back to the Board. 

 

Agenda Item 4 – Items by the Public; Committee Members; Staff 

 

Public 
 

Ms. Deb Martin referred to the DEP requirement because there is a house on 12
th

 Street that was 

approved.  It is a huge home that has nothing to do with the neighborhood.  This is why she felt most 

people are uneasy about this project on 13
th

 Street.  If DEP does not approve this project, she asked if it 

would come back before this Board allowing the public another opportunity to review the project and 

comment. 

 

Mr. Caldwell stated another meeting would take place which would be advertised.  All our meetings 

are open to the public. 

 

Committee Members 
 

Mr. Seibert referred to the Boca Grande Design Guidelines booklet and felt it should have something 

added to it regarding signs.  He noted there is a movement to redo Gilchrist.  He noted we currently 

have no standards for street furniture, benches, trash bins, or streetscapes.  There will most likely be 

signs placed at the beginning of the historic district at some point, so he felt there should be some 

criteria. 

 

Ms. Sajgo stated she would come up with some ideas for the Board. 

 

Mr. Winterer felt Mr. Seibert had a good idea at our last meeting when he talked about cooperating 

with the Gilchrist group.  As Mr. Seibert previously noted, a lot of money and time was spent on the 

Community Plan.  He asked how we might encourage the people to implement it. 

 

Mr. Seibert stated there was a land plan for Gilchrist that was produced by one of the best planners and 

yet no one has looked at it. 

 

Ms. Paterson stated that since it is not something this Board can approve, it could be on the agenda as 

an information item.  She suggested that the group involved in that effort could bring it up at the end of 

a meeting so that it can at least be discussed and the Board would be allowed to provide input. 

 

Mr. Seibert stated that he would be happy to provide it to the Board at a future meeting. 

 

Staff - None 

 

Agenda Item 5 – Adjournment – Next Meeting Date 

 

Mr. Robb made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Winterer.  The meeting adjourned at 

12:15 p.m. 

 

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, March 13, 2013, at 10:00 a.m. in the Boca Grande 

Community Center. 
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